    MINUTES – MAY 15, 2019 
The Caswell County Board of Commissioners reconvened in special session at the Caswell County Historic Courthouse in Yanceyville, North Carolina at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, May 15, 2019.  Members present:  Rick McVey, Chairman, Jeremiah Jefferies, Vice Chairman, Sterling Carter, Nathaniel Hall, Steve Oestreicher, and David Owen.  Absent:  William E. Carter.  Also present:  Bryan Miller, County Manager and Gwen Vaughn, Finance Director.  Paula P. Seamster, Clerk to the Board, recorded the minutes.

MOMENT OF SILENT PRAYER
Chairman McVey called back to order the reconvened FY 2019-2020 Budget work session and opened the meeting with a moment of Silent Prayer. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board of Commissioners and all the guests in the audience recited the Pledge of Allegiance.

PROPOSED FY 2019-2020 BUDGET
Mr. Miller stated that as the Board requested there are several department heads present.  He added that these departments had items cut out of their budget and they are here today to present their case to have those item included back into their budget.
Finance
Mr. Miller stated that this would be for the Financial Software and Timekeeping System.

(At 9:03 a.m. Commissioner Hall entered the meeting.)

Mr. Miller stated that the Finance Department and Administration have received financial quotes for financial software in the past and had those in the budget but the Board decided not to include those in the budgets so the same quotes are being presented again.  He added that financial software can be very complicated in the fact that there are several different modules that can be included in the financial software.  Mr. Miller stated that the true cost of the financial software is dependent on the needs of the county as well as the needs of the Board.  He stated that the price that has been given is $122,528 and this is what the County sees as what is needed with the financial software.

Commissioner S. Carter stated “Mr. Chairman I would definitely like to hear the perspective from the Finance Director.  I was going back looking at my notes and I believe it mentioned that the Timekeeping System would possibly pay itself back within 2 years and I was trying to get a little bit more of information on that.”  Ms. Vaughn responded that she would hesitate to say that it would pay itself back within 2 years based on not having all the information.  She added that she knows that the financial software will change the scope of what payroll does with timekeeping due to less more data entry and more of an analytic process.  Ms. Vaughn stated that the county can do a full financial software which would include the timekeeping system or the County can continue with the financial software it has and add a timekeeping system to it so staff is looking at both processes to determine which would be best for the County.  She added that she will be working with the IT Director on this process.  Ms. Vaughn stated that she has talked to one vendor on this but she would like to have more than one vendor to give a proposal as well as give a demonstration of their product.  She added that she knows that this will take some time to get through this process and cost will vary depending on the modules that the County desires.
Commissioner Hall asked much time is being spent on data entry.  Ms. Vaughn responded that the data entry process for payroll takes about 2 weeks and this includes the full scope including paying the invoices.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked if this was 2 weeks per year or month.  Ms. Vaughn responded per month.

Commissioner Hall asked what invoices would be related to payroll.  Ms. Vaughn responded that the invoices would include the health insurance and any kind of supplemental insurance.  Commissioner Hall stated that if payroll is spending 2 weeks a month doing data entry he thought the payback on the timekeeping system would be pretty short and he did not think this was good use of personnel time and not to mention data base errors.  Commissioner Hall stated that the Board needed to look at the timekeeping system in a more positive light and stated that this part of the accounting process needed to be upgraded.
Commissioner S. Carter stated “I was going to ask also how old the current system is.”  Ms. Vaughn responded that the current system is 18 years old.  

Commissioner Hall asked if it would be feasible to add a new system into an 18 year old system.  Ms. Vaughn responded yes.  Commissioner Hall asked if the current system is working to its maximum potential.  Ms. Vaughn responded that the current system has gone through several processes from green screen to an online and windows based product and is sufficient.  Commissioner Hall stated that he was talking about the general ledger accounting.  Ms. Vaughn responded that the general ledger is in the cloud.  

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that it takes 2 weeks now to process payroll and he asked if Ms. Vaughn could estimate how long it would take with the new system.  Ms. Vaughn responded that it might cut it down by a week.  She added that she has heard from other counties that the timekeeping system is much easier because the individual departments upload the payroll and it goes directly into the financial system and then the payroll person does the final process. Commissioner Oestreicher stated that he could see a time savings on doing the invoices, insurance, etc.  Mr. Miller stated that there are several options on how these systems clock you in such as logging into a computer, through a mobile device, and each department will need to choose which log in system they need.  
Commissioner Owen stated that there were discussions about graduated systems and he asked what the cost of the timekeeping system if the Board chooses to integrate it into the current system.  Ms. Vaughn responded that based upon staff’s meeting with Kronos and ADP the system will integrate into the current system.  She added that the county has a full payroll system with ACS so it cannot be eliminated and this payroll system is less than $600 a month.  Ms. Vaughn stated that she was not sure of the cost of the timekeeping system per month.

Mr. Miller stated that if the Board is interested in getting this system staff would entertain getting Kronos and ADP back in as well as other vendors to access the different modules.  

Commissioner Oestreicher asked how long it would take to implement the system.  Mr. Miller responded that it would not be an easy implementation.  Ms. Vaughn responded that the timekeeping system would take approximately 6 to 8 months but if it is the full financial software it would probably take up to 18 months based on information from other finance directors.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if this would include training.  Ms. Vaughn responded yes.  

Commissioner Hall asked if he heard Ms. Vaughn stated that the county is paying $600 a month now for the payroll system.  Ms. Vaughn responded yes just for the payroll module.  She added that it was the annual maintenance and software fee.  Commissioner Hall asked if it was being used to its full capacity.  Ms. Vaughn responded yes.  Commissioner Hall asked if the current system could do the timesheets.  Ms. Vaughn responded that the payroll part of the software is not a timekeeping process.  Commissioner Hall asked if there was a way to add it without adding to the cost significantly.  Ms. Vaughn responded that staff has checked with the current vendor and there is no timekeeping system with the current product so the county would have to get another vendor for this.  Commissioner Hall stated that if the Board wants to proceed with this timekeeping system there would be a need to talk to several vendors.  He added that when he worked with the university it did not take 18 months to implement a payroll system or with the general ledger system, he said he cannot see it taking this long and thought it should only take 2 or 3 months to have it installed.
Commissioner Oestreicher asked if the $600 a month would go away.  Ms. Vaughn responded that it would not.

Mr. Miller asked if the Board if it wanted staff to bring vendors in.  Chairman McVey responded that the Board needs to talk about it first before make a decision on moving forward.

Tax

Mr. Miller stated that the Tax Department is in the same situation as Finance as far as the tax software being old and antiquated software.
Mr. Thomas Bernard stated that the tax software was installed in 1999.  He added that Tax is still on the AS400 and still has the green screen.  Mr. Bernard stated that Tax was having issues with reporting and so he started looking for another program.  He stated that the annual fee for the tax package is $77,041.80 and there is another cost that is shared with the Finance Department and the Tax Office’s and that cost is $8589 so the Tax Office is paying $81,291.  Mr. Bernard stated that he had looked at several packages and he received several quotes but Bi-Tek is a Microsoft server and the total package is $165,800 and Bi-Tek will allow the county to finance this software.  Mr. Bernard stated that the support cost is $18,400 per year instead of the $81,291 that the county is paying per year now.  He stated that in approximately 2 years and 1 month with what the county is currently paying the tax package would be paid for.  Mr. Bernard stated that this package would give the County better service, better reporting ability and will be able to interface with Finance, Building Inspections, Environmental Health and other departments that the Tax office needs to tax real property.  He stated that the AS400 system is 7 years old and needs replacing which will cost between $40,000 and $44,000 and the server for the new software is about $10,000.  Mr. Bernard stated that it would be a significant savings switching over to a newer, better up to date tax software than the current system.  He added that the Tax Office is not getting the support it has received in the past and it is a cheaper system that will be better for the Tax Office and for Caswell County.  

Commissioner Oestreicher asked where the savings would come from.  Mr. Miller responded that the County would save $60,000 in the third year.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked where the current cost is located in the budget.  Ms. Vaughn responded that it is located in Tab 3 on page 3-9 under Professional Services.  Mr. Bernard responded that this number would drop from $81,291 to $18,400.  Ms. Vaughn stated that the Finance and Tax software is from the same vendor so what would happen is Tax would get a different vendor and Finance would keep the same vendor but Tax software would interface with Finance.  Mr. Miller added that the county may not realize the decrease the first year because in the first year dual systems may be ran.  
Mr. Bernard stated that the Bi-Tek software is being used by 27 out of the 100 counties in North Carolina and there is good local support.  He added that Person County already changed their software and Bi-Tek suggested started this system 30 day after the bills go out and then the collections would come in on the new system and everything else would be moved over within 3 to 6 months.  Mr. Bernard stated that with the current system when it was changed it took a 1 ½ years or more.  

Commissioner Owen stated that he did not see any money for hardware upgrades.  Mr. Bernard responded that the Tax Office may have to buy a few monitors but the computers are okay.  He added that this software runs on Windows 7 and up and all the computers in the Tax Office except for 1 or 2 have Windows 7.

Commissioner Hall asked what the AS400 was.  Mr. Bernard responded that it is an IBM server that the Tax Office and Finance Office run off of.  Commissioner Hall stated that Commissioner Owen mentioned hardware and this would be hardware.  Mr. Miller responded that with either option, staying with the current system or changing to a new system the server will need to be replaced.  Mr. Bernard stated that with the new system the server would be $10,000 versus the old system it would be $40,000 to $44,000.  Commissioner Hall asked if the $10,000 server could run the Tax Office and Finance Office in a timely manner.  Mr. David Norris responded that there could be a server set up to serve both locations.  Mr. Miller stated that the server would be no less than $10,000 and no more than $40,000.  Mr. Bernard stated that the savings would be on the support side.

Animal Control
Mr. Miller stated that the item that was cut out of Animal Control’s budget was $2,000 for software and hardware to assist Animal Control in completing their reports in the field.
Mr. Dustin Smithey gave the Board a sheet on the software that Animal Control is looking at purchasing.  Mr. Smithey stated that the new Animal Control Ordinance was adopted in 2018 and in order to operate more efficiency and effectively Animal Control needs a system that it can access in the field.  He added that throughout the state Animal Control departments are ran differently and a lot of the software available has the animal shelter and animal control working together as one unit.  Mr. Smithey stated that Shelter Pro is the software that Animal Control is looking into and this software is web based and the cost for the first year is $1650 and the Animal Control portion is $495 which is about $2195 total for the first year and there is annual renewal of $1650.  He added that he has talked with David Norris in the IT Department about this software.  Mr. Smithey stated that most agencies use the Panasonic Toughbook because of the ruggedness of it.  He stated that there are other programs that are available for this.

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that he did not hear the figure $2,000.  Mr. Smithey responded that $2195 would be the total for the first year if this is the software chosen and then there is an annual renewal of $1650.  He added that this does not include the sequel server, the mobile broadband connection and equipment.
Chairman McVey asked if he had a total for the other items.  Mr. Smithey responded that he did not.
Commissioner Oestreicher stated that if the Board gave Animal Control $3850 it would not be enough.  Mr. Smithey responded that David Norris could speak to that.

Commissioner Owen stated that $2200 would cover the software for the first.  Mr. Smithey responded that $2200 would cover the software for the first year and after the first year there would be a $1650 annual renewal.  Commissioner Owen stated that there would also be a cost for broadband.  Commissioner Oestreicher added plus the equipment.  Mr. Smithey responded yes there would be a one-time expense for the machines.  Commissioner Owen asked what the cost of the server and broadband would be.  Mr. David Norris responded that it would depend on the provider and another option would be to get a cloud based server to host the database or to house a server.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked if this could be added to the tax and finance server.  Mr. Norris responded that it would be possible.  

Commissioner S. Carter stated “Just a quick question, have you seen these programs in use yourself?”  Mr. Smithey responded that he has seen this particular software.  He added that Person County uses it and he knows of a few other counties that use it.  Mr. Smithey stated that this particular software includes animal shelter and animal control software and all of this is not needed because the shelter has its own system.  He added that he is strictly looking for an animal control module to handle ordinance enforcement, report writing, evidence photos, cruelty cases and those types of things.  

Commissioner S. Carter stated “Thank you sir.”  

EMS and Emergency Management
Mr. Miller stated that there are several items with EMS and several items with Emergency Management.  He stated that the Board had requested that staff look into correcting some issues in the Emergency Operations Plan and advertising is one of the items that came out as a recommendation from the Emergency Operations Plan Committee.  Mr. Miller stated that Mr. Lynch received some quote on what he thought it would take to supply citizens with refrigerator magnets to easily access a number that they could call in the event of a disaster or anything that is going on in the county.  He turned the meeting over to Mr. Barry Lynch.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked if this was an informational number and not the 911 number.  Mr. Lynch responded that it will have information on it in the event of a disaster along with any contact information.  He added that it is a 4 x 6 magnet and to send out to 10,000 households with postage and everything it would cost around $8,000.  

Mr. Miller stated that the committee analyzed each area that the Board had identified as being problematic and the top issue was communication and this item would give the citizens the ability to contact the county to find out any information that is needed.  

Commissioner Owen stated that the biggest problem was people did not know when the shelters were open.  Mr. Lynch responded that this would give the citizens a number to call to see if the shelters are open.  He added that the magnet will have the EMS telephone number with a specific extension that he can put messages on about shelters being open, etc.
Commissioner S. Carter stated “I think it’s a great idea but one thought and concern is how are they going to be distributed to make sure they reach the households in the county?”  Mr. Lynch responded that his first thought was to talk to the tax department to see if this could be mailed out with the tax bill.  Commissioner S. Carter continued “Great idea, great idea.  Thank you sir.” 

Commissioner Oestreicher asked if postage was included in the $8,000.  Mr. Lynch responded no that he figured it as if he had to do it on his own.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that the delivery cost is included in the $8,000.  Mr. Lynch responded yes.

Commissioner S. Carter asked “So for individuals that have rental properties and you know plenty of people in this county rent, we would just encourage the landlords to pass this along?”  Mr. Lynch responded that EMS would have some when staff goes to do a presentation for a civic group or something.  Commissioner S. Carter continued “Sure.”  Mr. Miller stated that magnets would be available at the Health Department, DSS, local stores and several other locations. 

Commissioner Hall asked what would be done if the number is changed.  Mr. Miller responded that main numbers do not usually change.  Commissioner Hall asked what happens if the phone system is down.  Mr. Lynch responded that there will not be a 100% fix for everything.  Commissioner Hall stated that the county has to consider other things.  Mr. Miller responded that the county is looking into agreements with local radio stations and TV stations to make sure that this is broadcast when there is an emergency.  He added that the county is also looking into additional assistance centers in smaller areas of the community such as the Pelham Community Center, fire departments, in addition to shelters so there are various things that the committee is addressing, getting all the parties involved and agreement in place but the magnet is something that is tangible that can be worked on immediately.  Mr. Miller stated that the committee knows it is not an end all, fit all and other issues will have to be addressed.  Mr. Lynch added that this is part of a public education push for the next 12 to 18 months in Emergency Management for preparedness.

Mr. Miller stated that the next item is the EMS Emergency Operations Plan rewrite.  He stated that the Board knows that the Emergency Operation Plan is old and needs to be rewritten.  Mr. Miller stated that the committee met and discussed rewriting this plan and the committee consists of himself, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Everett, Ms. Moorefield, the Sheriff’s Department, and the Health Department and the recommendation was that there are so many agencies involved that this would be a huge undertaking.  He stated that if staff rewrites this plan it would take a very long time to do this because of the regular duties of staff.  Mr. Miller stated that it would be a savings to hire a consultant to rewrite the Emergency Operations Plan rather than staff.  Mr. Lynch added that the consultant would come to the county and write an Emergency Operations Plan specific to the county.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked if this would be after meeting with departments.  Mr. Lynch responded yes.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if there was any state money or grant available to pay for this.  Mr. Lynch responded no because he has asked State EM about this.

Mr. Miller stated that next on the list is the EM Part-Time Administrative Assistant.  
Mr. Lynch stated that this position would be a combination position with some Emergency Management responsibilities as well as EMS responsibilities.  He stated from the EMS perspective last year there was $237,000 in write offs from the billing company.  Mr. Miller stated that any bill that is older than 120 days is written off and there is nothing in place to collect this money and this position would be responsible for collecting these write offs.  He stated from the Emergency Management side there is a lot of data entry and a lot of planning that he has to do for FEMA for storm damage.  Mr. Miller stated that he gets about $36,000 in grant money from Emergency Management each year and some of this money could be used to pay the salary of this position.   

Commissioner Oestreicher asked if the $26,000 would get the person in the door but at some point it would be self-funded.  Mr. Lynch responded yes with the revenue collections.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if this would be a one-time cost.  Mr. Lynch responded that he could not guarantee this but he did anticipate this to be the case.  
Commissioner Hall asked how much the county is spending on EMS right now, the EMS budget.  Mr. Lynch responded that the EMS budget is $1.7 million.  He added that with EMS collections will go over $1 million this year and this will be the first time EMS has ever broke the $1 million mark in collections and with projections collections it should be between $1.1 and $1.2 million that will be collected in EMS collections.  Mr. Lynch stated that EMS is costing the county about $500,000.  Commissioner Hall stated that until EMS can cover the $500,000 it cannot consider $26,000 as a wash to hire an additional person.  Mr. Lynch responded that EMS will never be profitable.  Commissioner Hall stated that he never said EMS would be profitable but it should not be suggested that if a person it added the position will pay for itself when the department’s budget is already in the red.  Mr. Lynch responded that the money collected would offset the additional cost.  Commissioner Hall stated that the $500,000 has to be offset first.  Commissioner Oestreicher responded that if it is looked at from an impact perspective if an additional resource is added addition revenue will be gained which will offset the investment.  
Commissioner S. Carter asked “Mr. Chairman, just a question for Mr. Lynch, during the time of like a natural disaster this position right here would it relieve you of your minimal tasks during that time, would they play a role in that?”  Mr. Lynch responded that yes this position would play a role and become a part of the emergency operations center.  Commissioner S. Carter continued “And what would their duties be during that time?  Don’t know yet.”  Mr. Lynch responded that he did not know exactly.  Commissioner S. Carter stated “It would free you up during that time a whole lot more I’m assuming.”  Mr. Lynch responded yes it would give him an extra resource.  Commissioner Oestreicher added that this person would manage communications and information.  

Mr. Miller stated that next item with Emergency Management is an F-250 truck.  

Mr. Lynch stated that the current vehicle that he is driving is a 2004 F-250 that was purchased through a grant funding and was the first State Prime Mover that was put in place through Emergency Management.  He added that the county has 2 designated prime movers in the county, the 2004 Ford and the 2013 Chevrolet.  Mr. Lynch stated that these two vehicles are titled to the county but the stipulation is if the state has an event that Caswell County is not impacted by these trucks have to be made available statewide to haul equipment and both vehicles have been used multiple times by the state.  He stated that there is only a slight price difference between an F-250 and an F-150 but an F-250 would give more towing capacity.  Mr. Lynch stated that this past year maintenance on the F-250 was right around $8,000.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked how many miles were on the F-250.  Mr. Lynch responded 154,000.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if it was a diesel.  Mr. Lynch responded yes.  

Commissioner Owen asked if the county is purchasing a vehicle would the State require the county to make it available for a disaster.  Mr. Lynch responded no that once a vehicle is replaced it is not required.  Commissioner Owen asked if the body of the truck was in good shape.  Mr. Lynch responded that through sealed bids he could probably get between $8,000 and $9,000 and he has not asked about the trade-in value.  Commissioner Owen asked if replacing the motor would help.  Mr. Lynch responded that a new motor would cost around $17,000.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked if this truck could be run through the Enterprise program.  Mr. Miller responded yes.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if the county manager could get a number on this purchase for consideration.  Mr. Miller responded that he would.

Mr. Miller stated that the next item for EMS is the purchase of 2 to 3 ambulances.

Mr. Lynch stated that currently EMS has 5 ambulances one of which is an International and is used as a last resort and the box has been replaced 3 times and has major issues with exhaust getting into the back of the truck.  He added that he has one truck that is a 2011 that has right at 300,000 miles on it, two 2013 models with almost 200,000 miles on each, and a sprinter ambulance that is used as a backup and it has right at 95,000 miles on it.  Mr. Lynch stated that he would like to purchase 2 new ambulances and remount 1 ambulance.  He stated that remounting and ambulance is about $150,000.
Commissioner S. Carter asked “Which one are you suggesting we remount?”  Mr. Lynch responded the 2011 Ford with 300,000 miles.  He added that the two that would be replaced would be the International and the sprinter.

Commissioner S. Carter stated “Back to the last budget session when we did the overview my suggestion still stands that we completely take the International out of service at the end of this fiscal year and that would definitely be one that we replace totally and then my other question pertained to why you are suggesting a new truck instead of the sprinter which has less than 100,000 miles.”  Mr. Lynch responded that the sprinter is very small and is very difficult to perform emergency care in.  Commissioner S. Carter continued “You are suggesting full size for this truck?”  Mr. Lynch responded yes.  Commissioner S. Carter continued “Okay, I agree with you.  It has had no issues?”  Mr. Lynch responded that there have been no issues with the sprinter.
Commissioner Owen asked for the cost of a new truck.  Mr. Lynch responded $230,000.  Commissioner Owen asked for the cost of a remount.  Mr. Lynch responded $150,000.

Chairman McVey asked if these trucks would be traded in or go out for bids.  Mr. Lynch responded that they could be traded in.  

Mr. Miller stated that based on the Board’s recommendation he has had discussions with Emergency Services director about having the current vendor that the county uses to come in and make some recommendations to the Board.  He asked the Board if was interested in this.

Commissioner S. Carter stated “Mr. Chairman at our last budget meeting we did direct the county manager to bring in the vendor as well as the State EMS experts to that effect.  We’ve already authorized that.”  Mr. Miller responded that from what he has learned the State Department of EMS will probably not come and make a recommendation on the kind of truck to purchase.

Commissioner Hall asked how many miles per year are being put on an ambulance and how many hours.  Mr. Lynch responded that between 50 to 60,000 miles per truck per year and he was not sure on the hours but Jonathan Miles would have this information because he tracks the hours and mileage on each truck.

Commissioner Owen asked what the $14,000 increase is for in the Contracted Services.  Mr. Lynch responded that he would have to check this because he was not sure.  Commissioner Owen asked if the $40,000 in Vehicle Service and Repair and he wanted to know if this number would go down if a new vehicle is purchase.  Mr. Lynch responded that he would expect for it to go down a little.

Commissioner S. Carter stated “We appreciate what you do.”  

RECESS

The Board took a brief recess.

Senior Services

Mr. Miller stated that Jeannine Everidge is here from the Senior Center and a covered walkway was taken out of that budget but the covered walkway would be covered by non-county funds because there was money leftover in the project funds when the center was built and these are the funds that will be used for the covered walkway.  

Commissioner Owen stated that he believed the Board approved this at one time.  Ms. Everidge responded that it was put on the back burner.  She stated that there is currently $16,373 in that line item and she would like to use this money to cover the dining room end walkways because the volunteers for Meals on Wheels come through these doors and she would also like to cover there area where the kitchen door is because that is where the meals are delivered and when the weather is bad the meals have to be brought through the front door and this would elevate that.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked if this was already in the budget.  Mr. Miller responded that it was not appropriated in the current fiscal year’s budget.  Ms. Vaughn stated that what needs to be done is to make a budget amendment to appropriate the amount that is needed.  Mr. Miller stated that there would be a budget amendment for consideration at the Board’s next regular scheduled meeting.
Elections
Mr. Miller stated that next is the Elections Director Robert Webb and he is requesting a permanent part time with benefits position.  He added that it can be difficult for a department of one when there is no one there to count on so he understands this request.

Mr. Webb stated that in the current budget the part time salaries amount is $14,538 as of February 28th and some of this is due to not having a director in place for a while.
Commissioner S. Carter asked “What tab are we on Ms. Vaughn, I am sorry?”  Ms. Vaughn responded 3-5.  Commissioner S. Carter continued “Sorry, go ahead.”  Ms. Vaughn stated that $8000 is what was budget and there needs to be an amendment to cover the difference as Mr. Webb mentioned.
Mr. Webb stated that there have been a lot of legislative changes and with the new Voter ID this has added more work to this department.  He added that while he has been at the budget meeting his office has been closed.  Mr. Webb stated that there will be 2 elections in this next fiscal year:  a municipal election and a primary.  

Commissioner Owen asked why election officials went from $10,000 to $26,000.  Mr. Webb responded that this is due to 2 elections.  Commissioner Owen asked about the increase in supplies.  Mr. Webb responded that this is due to the same time, 2 elections as well as the voter ID cards that have been added plus there are new forms that have to be ordered.  He added that the Elections board went from 4 members to 5 and training has been increased and now is required for each board member.  Commissioner Owen asked if the $165,000 for voting machines was appropriated in the budget last year.  Ms. Vaughn responded yes.  
Mr. Webb stated that in the small tools line item there is $6500 and this is to upgrade Windows 7 to Windows 10 to run the elections software.  He added that 3 machines will have to be replaced as well as a scanner that is 11years old.  

Commissioner Owen asked if the contracted services lines should be reduced.  Mr. Miller responded that it would and that it should be reduced from $9600 to $3500.  

Commissioner Hall stated that he understands that legislature has backed off on the purchasing of voting machines.  Mr. Webb responded that this is true but one machine will have to be purchased to test the new machines before they are put into use.  He added that the plan is to test the equipment in the municipal election and then to have all new equipment in March for the primary.  Commissioner Hall asked if the $165,000 would cover all the cost.  Mr. Webb responded that it would cover the cost of the voting machines and scanner.
Cooperative Extension

Mr. Miller stated that next is Ms. Barbara Hughes who is the Cooperative Extension Interim Director which is requesting 2 new positions:  Horticulture-Row Crops Agent which is a 100% county funded positions and then an Agriculture Progressive Farmers Agent which is a small farms position which is partially funded by the county at 50% and partially funded by NC A&T at 50%.
Ms. Hughes stated that in 2018 Caswell County had 22,945 acres of harvested crops and most of those crops were cotton, hay, soybeans, tobacco and wheat.  She stated that the Caswell County Cooperative Extension office does not have any expertise on horticulture and there are 49 farmers in the county that harvest these crops.  Ms. Hughes stated that Caswell County used to have this position but when this agent left the previous director felt like he could take on that responsibility as well as livestock.  She stated that hemp is controversial but some think it is the savior of the tobacco farmers and a horticulture agent could help with this issue.  Ms. Hughes stated that farming is a $27 million operation in Caswell County and helps the local economy.  She added that the Cooperative Extension has a strong collaboration with Piedmont Community College.  
Commissioner Hall asked Ms. Hughes to define horticulture.  Ms. Hughes responded that horticulture is row crops as well as grasses, trees, pesticides and water.  Commissioner S. Carter stated “Plants, weeds, seeds.”  Ms. Hughes responded I will have to remember that.  Commissioner S. Carter continued “Seriously.”

Ms. Hughes stated that he has been overwhelmed with starting a Master Gardener Program and this consists of intensive training and volunteers and this would fall under the Horticulture agent.  

Commissioner Jefferies asked Ms. Hughes how big of a program did she think hemp would be in Caswell County.  Ms. Hughes responded that she did not know the answer to that.  She stated that she has attended classes and trainings but there is still a lot of research that has to be done. Ms. Hughes stated that 36% of the land in Caswell County is agriculture land. 

Chairman McVey asked how many farmers in the area are planning on growing hemp.  Ms. Hughes responded that 50 people attended the hemp training and an evaluation was done afterwards and she would have to get that information back to him.  

Commissioner Owen asked where the cost of this position come from since it would be 100% county funded.  Mr. Miller responded that it is the salary provided by NC State.  Ms. Hughes added that this salary would be if they have a master’s degree and experience this would be the top salary.  Mr. Miller stated that even as a county funded position this position would still be employed by NC State.

Commissioner Hall asked if this position would cover pesticides and herbicides training.  Ms. Hughes responded that this position would cover that and offer the classes for certifications.  Commissioner Hall asked Ms. Hughes opinion of Round Up.  Ms. Hughes responded that she did not have a comment but NC State and NC A&T could give that information.

Mr. Miller stated that the next position if the Progressive Farmers position which is 50% county funded.  

Ms. Hughes stated that this position is targeting small scale limited resource farmers.  She stated that in Caswell County last year there were 210 farmers that made less than $2,500 by value of sales.  Ms. Hughes stated that this position would support alternate crops, some small livestock goats and sheep, as well as some consumer horticulture but the main emphasis is the limited income of the farmers.  She stated that the face of the farmers is changing and women are becoming farmers and they need help.  Ms. Hughes stated that NC A&T will help to fund this position and is an awesome opportunity.
Chairman McVey stated that the salary we have is $35,581.  Commissioner S. Carter stated “That is our half of the salary.”  Ms. Hughes responded yes.  

Mr. Miller stated that the Row Crop position is needed but the Progressive Farmers position is the most needed and the one that he would recommend to the Board to fund from an economic development standpoint.

Commissioner S. Carter asked “I have a question Mr. Chairman, are we at a loss on office space with this potential 3 new people coming in?”  Ms. Hughes responded that if Cooperative Extension does not get a new building something has to be done with the roof because it is still leaking and there is a large office that cannot be used.  She added that over the years things have been collected that need to be removed and some progress has been done with this.  Ms. Hughes stated that she cannot support storage space over people.  Commissioner S. Carter continued “With that as a response I like you.”  Ms. Hughes stated that staff is aware of this and work has been started in the kitchen but there is still a long way to go.  Commissioner S. Carter stated “Thank you.”  
Ms. Hughes gave the Board a copy of the salary breakdown on what NC State, NC A&T and the County pays for Cooperative Extension.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked for a copy of the breakdown that Ms. Hughes gave in her presentation.  Ms. Hughes responded that she would get that information sent out.  

E-911

Mr. Miller stated next is Mr. Kenneth Everett with 911.  He stated that 911 is requesting carpet, painting the building, security cameras and an administrative vehicle.
Mr. Everett stated that the conference room gets a lot of usage from the county departments but the carpet needs to be replaced.  He added that new paint is needed on the walls.  Mr. Everett stated that security cameras are needed for the back of the building where the 2 entrance doors are.  He also added that staff cannot see who is at the front door without opening the door.  Mr. Everett stated that vehicle for 911 is a 1999 Jeep Cherokee that has 100,000 miles and it needs a new transmission and tires and the cost to do this maintenance is more than the value of the vehicle.  

Commissioner Owen asked if the vehicle could be handled through Enterprise.  Mr. Everett responded that he is requesting a four wheel drive vehicle.

Commissioner S. Carter stated “Quick question, just a justification behind the carpet versus a different type of flooring.”  Mr. Everett responded that carpet is probably the cheaper option.  

Commissioner Oestreicher asked if this would be traditional carpet.  Mr. Everett responded that it would be commercial carpet.  Mr. Miller stated that the county would look at the carpet that comes in square so areas could be replaced instead of all of it at one time.  He added that the library did this with its renovation.

Mr. Miller asked Mr. Everett to talk to the Board about the generator project at 911 and how the 911 fund balance could be used.  

Mr. Everett stated that in the last year 911 has seen a decrease in funds from the state.  The state only wants to see $50,000 in the 911 fund balance.  He added that 911 needed a generator to replace a generator that is 11 years old.  Mr. Everett stated that the computers, monitors need to be replaced in the 911 center.  He stated that a new power source would need to be installed closer to the 911 center for the generator.  Mr. Everett stated that a privacy fence would be put up around the generator and A/C units.  He stated that the county may be able to use the generator at the Pelham Industrial Park.  Mr. Colon Cassady responded that the generator would not work because the voltage is too low.
Mr. Miller stated that at the next meeting this money could be appropriated so these funds could be used for this.

Chairman McVey asked how much money was in the 911 fund balance.  Ms. Vaughn responded $421,000.

Commissioner Owen asked if the projects Mr. Everett mentioned would get the money down to where it needs to be.  Mr. Everett responded that it could get the county close.  
Chairman McVey asked that this be brought back in a budget amendment.  

Commissioner S. Carter stated “Thank you for your vision for that department and we’re looking forward to staying up to speed.”  
Maintenance

Mr. Miller stated next is Mr. Colon Cassady with the Maintenance Department.  
Mr. Colon Cassady stated that there have been a lot of roof leaks at the Ag Building, Health Department and DSS and he has quotes from two roofing companies to replace the roofs with an EDPM cover. 

Chairman McVey asked about the $9500 for the Ag Building roof.  Mr. Cassady responded that this was for 2 sections because the other part of the roof has been replaced.  

Commissioner S. Carter asked “That will solve all of their issues over there when it comes to water coming in?”  Mr. Cassady responded that it would for a few years.  He added that he would like to see A roofs installed on all the buildings and would be a lot of money.

Mr. Miller responded to Commissioner Carter that this may resolve the leak problems.  Commissioner S. Carter responded “That’s what I was asking.  All the problems related to water and office space.”  

Mr. Cassady stated that the HVAC is for the 911 center.

Commissioner S. Carter asked “Can we go back to the roofs real quick?  A roof repair for $59,000 on DSS versus a whole roof on the whole roof of the Health Department for $42,000 and those buildings are very similar in size so I was just curious.”  Mr. Cassady responded that part of the Health Department will not have to be replaced.

Chairman McVey stated that the DSS is a whole replacement while the Health Department is a half replacement.  Mr. Cassady responded that this is correct.  

Mr. Cassady went back to the HVAC at the 911 Center; there is a need for this in the server room and one at the backup center in Prospect Hill.

Commissioner S. Carter asked “The server room does not have any air going to it?”  Mr. Cassady responded that there is a problem with running air in there in the winter time and the air needs to be running year round because that room gets very hot.  
Chairman McVey asked if there was a software package to monitor the temperature in those rooms.  Mr. Everett responded that this is something that he is looking into.

Mr. Cassady stated that some of the parking lots need to be paved.  He added that the main parking lot that needs to be paved is the one at the Juvenile Probation Office because it is a handicap area and people are getting out of their cars onto a graveled area.  Mr. Cassady stated that the 911 Center parking lot is cracked really bad and the one at CATS is the point that was breaking up.  Commissioner S. Carter responded “It sounds like we are always going to have issues there.”  Chairman McVey stated that there will always be issues at the CATS parking lot area.  

Commissioner S. Carter asked “But with CATS moving forward thinking on that a possible relocation on that?  It is always going to be an issue it sounds like.”  Chairman McVey responded that he would not do anything to the CATS parking lot right now knowing what is underneath and nothing there will be a continuous problem there.
Mr. Cassady stated the next item is a generator for the industrial park and he added that he is trying to get the state to cover the cost of this and he said he is very close to getting the state to cover this.  Mr. Miller responded that the generator would benefit the state as well as the county because Colon spends a lot of time at the industrial park due to the alarms.  He added the at the state said that if they pay for the generator that the county would have to replace it if it is lost or stolen and this item will be on the next agenda.  Mr. Cassady stated that he would put an alarm system on the generator to notify the county if someone messes with the generator.  
Chairman McVey asked how long it would be before receiving notification from the state on whether they would pay for the generator or not.  Mr. Cassady responded that he would contact the state.  Mr. Miller responded that it would be helpful if Colon could say that he has talked to the Board before calling the state on the generator.

Mr. Cassady stated that next is the grading at the EMS building is $20,000 but this is a guess because he has not received an actual quote as of yet.  He added that he is waiting on two quotes.  Mr. Miller responded that this is not going to be an easy fix.  Chairman McVey stated that this may be causing the problems at the CATS parking lot as well.  Mr. Miller stated that the issue behind the EMS building has to be resolved.

Commissioner S. Carter stated “Mr. Chairman I have a couple more items I would like to add.  The whole time that we’ve been on this Board, you and I, we have not really done anything with this building that we are currently sitting in.  I know we discussed the fence a couple of times in the past, quotes have been you know asked for and returned and something needs to change.  I think if we can do an initial appropriation for those two items; Mr. Oestreicher and I were in a conversation in this room probably three or four months ago where someone suggested possibly a non-profit could be formed by the citizens of the county for continual maintenance on this building.  I think that would be very successful but I do think we need to do something about it sooner than later or else it is going to continually get worse.  You know tobacco is no longer the symbol of this county; this building is for a lot of people and I think you know when citizens come up that stairwell right there and see peeling paint it does send an impression and we’ve got…I have asked Mr. Cassady what it would cost to do a couple of patches in this room; a couple thousand dollars maybe, you know we don’t need to get it back to where it was, where it was completely peeling and needed a total rework but I think continual maintenance in this building is very important you know it’s menial compared to our budget in my opinion and I think it’s something we need to always focus on.  I would like to see our maintenance director get us a couple of quotes to that affect.  In this building the interior paint, just patch work nothing major and then that fence outside which was so graciously built for this county and we have done nothing to maintain.”  

Chairman McVey asked if he was talking about the fence outside.  Commissioner S. Carter responded “Yes sir.”  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if he was talking about repairing it and repainting it.  Commissioner S Carter responded “Yes, sandblasting it and all.”  Mr. Miller stated that he recalled that it was going to cost about $25,000 to do that.  Mr. Cassady responded that he thinks it was $35,000 and one quote was $50,000.  Commissioner S. Carter stated “It needs a lot of work.”  Mr. Miller responded that the fence is in rough shape.  
Mr. Miller stated that as far as the paint inside one of the issues that there is with this is there is no controlled environment in the stairwells or in the courtroom and interior paint is what was used and it needs to be exterior paint that is used.  Commissioner S. Carter responded “Right, this is definitely true for the staircases.”

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that this work could be covered by a grant from the Historic Association.  Commissioner S. Carter responded “We do not have a historic preservation commission so therefore we have no access to grant monies, wish we did.”  

Chairman McVey stated if Commissioner Carter formed that kind of commission…Commissioner S. Carter responded “I am not saying I would form it.  If we encourage the citizens to form a non-profit I think there is so many people that not only live in this county but were from this county that would contribute towards that I think we would have our money lined up for future continual maintenance.”  Chairman McVey stated that if the county had the organization it could apply for grants.  Commissioner S. Carter responded “It could, it could but definitely without that commission you’re at a loss for a lot of monies available to you.”

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that the Historic Association thinks it has found some money to take care of their building.  Commissioner S. Carter responded “Right.”  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if this would be the same if the county got that non-profit formed.  Commissioner S. Carter responded “It could, I’m not saying there is not monies available for that but I do think we need to do something proactive now and then for the future that would be established to take care of it.  A lot of people contributed to the renovation of this building and they care a lot about it so I think that’s the least we can do is to get these things caught up now and then we could have people help us in the future.”  
Mr. Cassady stated that there is one item that was not included on the list and that is getting the County a Gator and share with Farmer Lake.  Mr. Miller responded that this equipment would be housed at Farmer Lake but could be used by other departments.  Mr. Cassady stated that he has asked for a quote on this.  

Commissioner Owen asked about the Parks and Recreation parking lot on the list.  Mr. Cassady responded that he did not put that on this list.  He stated that he was going to put a van on the list this year but he was able to get a Dodge van from CATS.  Commissioner Owen asked if the $208,000 in the budget was these items.  Mr. Cassady responded that he would find out the answer to that question.
IT

Mr. Miller stated that there is one department left which is Mr. David Norris with the IT Department and he is requesting 3 positions. He added that he and Mr. Norris had spoken about these positions and that David understands that not all of these positions will be funded but he wanted the opportunity to talk to you about the positions. 

Mr. David Norris stated that he is not making this request out of any expectations but he felt that if he did not make these requests he would not be doing his job.  He stated that IT is becoming very specialized and requires a dedicated staff.  Mr. Norris stated that desktop support is a very critical piece within the county and he feels that this is a very high priority.  He would like to control software license, procurement of invoices, etc. a little bit better.  Mr. Norris stated that he would like to consolidate such things as the anti-virus software to get a volume discount.  He stated that he reached out to counties with the same population and responsibility with the IT departments when making this request.  

Chairman McVey asked what kind of shape the servers and everything that is needed to operate the county.  Mr. Norris responded that the county has a server at the Health Department, a server at DSS, some servers at the Sheriff’s Department, and a server at 911 that are not managed by him directly but have outsourced vendors but he does want to be able to help out if these departments need him.  He added that the 911 backup center has not been brought online yet.  Mr. Norris stated that it has been mentioned if the county could set up a centralized server and eventually that is what he would like to see.  He stated that he is not able to get to a lot of requests in a timely manner but he added that he county staff is very resourceful in some of the solutions they come up with.  Mr. Norris stated that staff cannot do much with the servers though.

Commissioner Oestreicher asked if the tax and finance server could handle more servers.  Mr. Norris responded that yes this could be done.  Mr. Miller responded that he would personally not like to add anything to the tax and finance server because the risk is too great.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if there is another server of similar size that could handle the rest of the departments to get rid of some of these contract services.  Mr. Norris responded that he would have to say no because of the specialized services in the Sheriff’s office and 911.  
Commissioner Hall stated that he understands everyone’s opinion on this but when he worked at a university and there was one server and there were no security breaches.  He asked who is monitoring these servers at these departments.  Mr. Norris responded that he agrees with Commissioner Hall on the monitoring but the university probably had a main frame which is a little bit different from what the county has.  Commissioner Hall asked how much the county is paying for these servers each year that are outsourced.  Mr. Miller responded no but the issue is a share cost with the state or something else so there is not always a direct cost.  Commissioner Hall stated that a cost can still be received.  
Commissioner Owen stated that he would like for Mr. Norris to present to the Board his recommendation on what should be done, what is secure, and the county can go from there.  He asked Mr. Norris if the positions include benefits.  Mr. Miller responded yes.  Commissioner Owen asked Mr. Norris if the Board could only supply one position which one he would choose.  Mr. Norris responded that he would choose the Support Specialist because he is getting a lot of questions because the Board challenged the department heads to come up with IT technology solutions to streamline their processes that indirectly involved him and he already had his plate full and he has not been able to give this advice.  He added that he is looking for alternative solutions for these positions.  Commissioner Owen stated that he was not saying the Board would not give all three positions but he wanted to know what the greatest need for the IT department was.  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that there is no way 3 positions could be added in the department in the same year because of the training that would be involved.
Commissioner Owen asked what the $30,000 in capital outlay is for that is included in the budget.  Mr. Miller responded that this would be for various computers as well as licensing for anti-viruses and Microsoft licensing.

Commissioner Hall asked for Mr. Norris’ thoughts on cloud based services for the departments.  Mr. Norris responded that this is an option and he sees this for the larger applications.  What he is seeing is that a lot is being stored on the laptops and he is trying to address this.  He recommended client based application with a cloud based backup.
Chairman McVey asked how much more to the budget.  Mr. Miller responded that he was done.  Commissioner S. Carter stated “The only one we are missing is Administration, do we want to do that one real quick, Building Inspections and Parks and Rec.?”

Commissioner Owen stated that there are other ones on here and he asked the county manager if they were scheduled.  Mr. Miller responded that they have not been scheduled as of yet because the Parks and Recreation director is still assessing the needs.  He added that the Superintendent of Schools, PCC and the Clerk of Court would need a separate meeting.

Administration

Mr. Miller stated that included in the Administration budget is $230,000 or 2.5% increase for all county employees except for the employees that report to the Board and the elected officials.  He stated that there would be a greater increase than the 2.5% for those county employees that make less than $25,000 a year because every county employee would be raised to $25,000 a year or the hourly rate of $12.02.
Commissioner S. Carter asked “How many of those do we have?”  Mr. Miller responded around 16 employees that make less than $25,000 a year.  Commissioner S. Carter continued “And that makes it at least $13 an hour, is that right?”  Commissioner Oestreicher responded “12.”  Commissioner S. Carter stated “12.”  Mr. Miller responded that it would be $12.02 per hour.  He stated that this was it for Administration.
Commissioner Owen stated that when the next budget meeting is held he would like to add the Governing part.  Mr. Miller responded okay.

Commissioner Oestreicher stated that he thinks this budget process has been terrific so far.  Commissioner S. Carter responded “Yeah.”  Commissioner Oestreicher stated that the Board has been able to ask questions and get the answers here instead of having to send questions and answers back and forth.  He hoped the department heads have received a benefit out of this as well.  Mr. Miller responded that he thinks they did.  Commissioner S. Carter stated “I hope they appreciate it.”  Mr. Miller responded that the thinks the department heads appreciate it when they are able to come before the Board and to be heard means a lot to them.  Commissioner Oestreicher asked Mr. Miller to tell the department heads that the Board appreciates their cooperation.
Mr. Miller asked the Chairman how to proceed with the budget.  Chairman McVey responded that the Board needed to recess until another date.

Commissioner S. Carter asked “Do we have an idea for a future date?”  Chairman McVey responded that the Board needed to pick a date to recess to.  He stated that there is a Board meeting on May 20th.  Commissioner S. Carter continued “Closed Session on the 21st at 6:30.”  Chairman McVey responded yes.  Commissioner S. Carter asked “What about Wednesday again, the 22nd?”     

Commissioner Owen asked if the meeting on Monday was heavy.  Mr. Miller responded that there are several things on the agenda.  Chairman McVey gave Commissioner Owen the projected agenda.  

Commissioner S. Carter asked “Would we be able to get those time sensitive groups by next Wednesday or do you need more time on that?  You said they would prefer a week’s notice.”  Mr. Miller responded that he thinks they would be available for next Wednesday.
Commissioner Oestreicher stated that Tuesday afternoon or Wednesday morning would be good for him.  

Commissioner S. Carter stated “I think Wednesday morning like we did this morning would be nice.”

Chairman McVey asked if the Board was agreeable to the next budget meeting being on Wednesday, May 22, 2019.  Commissioner S. Carter asked “9:00 a.m.?”  The Board agreed.
Mr. Miller asked the Board if they wanted the time sensitive group which is the School Superintendent, PCC President, and Clerk of Court that day or to finish out the county department.  Commissioner S. Carter responded “We don’t have that many left do we?”  Commissioner Oestreicher asked if all of them could be done on the same day.  Mr. Miller responded that if all of them are scheduled the Board would be looking at a 9:00 to 3:00 meeting probably.  Commissioner S. Carter stated “Let’s just finish the county departments then and do the outside groups later.”  

Mr. Miller stated that the Board received the performance evaluations that the Board had requested from the county manager, county clerk and tax director.  Commissioner Oestreicher responded thank you.  Mr. Miller stated that the Board is missing the evaluation from the county attorney.  Commissioner S. Carter responded “We recommended that he not to self-evaluate.  Sorry, I thought Rick had already mentioned it to you.”  Chairman McVey stated to tell the county attorney to hold off.  Mr. Miller responded okay.
Commissioner Oestreicher asked if the Board wanted to do the others on May 23rd.  Commissioner S. Carter responded “I don’t think so.  I think a lot of this information needs to be absorbed as we move forward.”  Commissioner Oestreicher stated okay.

Commissioner S. Carter asked “We are still on schedule for the public hearing the first meeting in June for the budget Mr. Manager?”  Mr. Miller responded yes.  Commissioner S. Carter continued “And then possible passage the second meeting?”  Commissioner Oestreicher responded that the Board will need to go over the budget after the presentations.
RECESS
At 12:45 p.m. Commissioner Owen moved, seconded by Commissioner S. Carter to recess the FY 2019-2020 Budget Work Session until Wednesday, May 22, 2019 at 9:00 a.m.  The motion carried unanimously.
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